
Inspired by the UK

EDITORIAL

ARE BREAN

are.brean@tidsskriftet.no

Are Brean, PhD, Editor-in-Chief of the Journal of the Norwegian Medical Association. He is a specialist in neurology.

Back in the day, Norway followed the UK's lead in building a robust public health service. Are we now also about to follow its lead in dismantling the health service?



Photo: Einar Nilsen

In Norway, we are rightfully proud of having one of the world's best public health services. The inspiration and model for such a universal and publicly funded health service came from the UK, where a radical public health reform in 1948 led to the formation of the National Health Service (NHS), giving all citizens the right to free health care at the point of use. Since then, the NHS, known as 'the mother of all publicly financed health services', has been one of the UK's proudest achievements [\(1\)](#).

However, decades of underfunding, compounded by competitive tendering, bureaucratisation and New Public Management, have plunged the once-flourishing 76-year-old NHS into an escalating series of crises. The situation is now worse than ever. On 3 January 2024, junior doctors in England started the longest strike in NHS history [\(2\)](#). The industrial action was prompted by years of real wage decline, together with unsustainable working conditions in a run-down and understaffed public health service [\(2, 3\)](#). The maintenance backlog now amounts to almost £12 billion, of which urgent works alone exceed £2 billion [\(4\)](#). Thousands of doctor positions in the NHS remain unfilled, and an increasing number of doctors are moving to the private healthcare sector [\(3, 5\)](#). The doctors that remain in the NHS are characterised by high staff absence levels, burnout and low morale [\(6\)](#). A recent UK-wide survey shows that two out of three NHS doctors suffer from 'moral distress' because they cannot provide adequate health care [\(3\)](#).

«In addition to the GP crisis, Norway is now among the countries in Europe with the fewest somatic beds per capita and the shortest average length of stay in these beds»

Following the development of a robust public health service in the UK, Norway followed suit a few years later. There are now strong indications that the dismantling of the health service seen in the UK is also underway in Norway – again with a few years' delay. In 1991, Margaret Thatcher introduced market principles and competition to the NHS (1). The year 2002 saw the launch of the health trust reform in Norway, which was largely based on the same market-inspired ideology (7). Both in the UK and Norway, the various subsequent governments have been responsible for the slow and steady underfunding of their respective health services. In addition to the GP crisis, Norway is now among the countries in Europe with the fewest somatic beds per capita and the shortest average length of stay in these beds (7). As in NHS England, the extensive maintenance backlog is growing in Norway, and in 2020, only four of Norway's 20 hospital trusts had a building stock that satisfied the goals in the National Health and Hospital Plan (8). Underfunding, combined with the governance model, has led to regional health authorities in Norway having to devise completely unrealistic long-term financial plans in which an increasingly diminishing number of healthcare workers are expected to treat a growing patient population in fewer and fewer beds (9). This again echoes the development in the NHS with a delayed timeline (5, 6, 10). Meanwhile, doctors in Norway, and particularly junior doctors as in England, are reporting increasing dissatisfaction, difficult working conditions and moral distress (3, 11). Also akin to the situation in England, more and more doctors in Norway are turning to the private healthcare sector, where growth from 2015 to 2021 was more than double that of the public health service (8).

In the UK, there is dismay over the fact that billions of pounds of NHS spending is lining the pockets of private American companies (5). In Norway, the US company Epic has raked in a substantial share of public health spending through the scandalous Health Platform IT system, and the health minister has declared that reversing the process is out of the question. In the *Dagens Medisin* publication, Norway's Minister of Health and Care Services noted that 'this would mean having to take money from the patients' (12). Austerity measures and cuts in public spending are clear government policy signals (8).

In a recent article in the BMJ, Kamran Abbasi wrote 'The indicators for the health service are on red alert. Yet the political response is one of denial, disengagement, and delay.' (10). In Norway, we still have one of the world's best health services, but even here, the indicators are no longer green. The signs of dwindling political will to maintain a geographically and socially equitable public health service are becoming all too evident. The NHS is on the brink of collapse.

This time we should not be inspired by the UK.

REFERENCES

1. Westin S. National Health Service – jublant i dyp krise. Tidsskr Nor Legeforen 2023; 143. doi: 10.4045/tidsskr.23.0314. [PubMed][CrossRef]

2. Iacobucci G. Junior doctors' strike: Health secretary urges BMA to "show it is serious" about pay deal. *BMJ* 2024; 384: q46. [PubMed][CrossRef]
3. Campbell D. Two in three UK doctors suffer 'moral distress' due to overstretched NHS, study finds. *The Guardian* 28.12.2023. <https://www.theguardian.com/society/2023/dec/28/two-in-three-uk-doctors-suffer-moral-distress-due-to-overstretched-nhs-study-finds> Accessed 10.1.2024.
4. Goodier M, Campbell D. Hospitals 'falling to bits' as NHS in England faces record £12bn repair bill. *The Guardian* 14.12.2023. <https://www.theguardian.com/society/2023/dec/14/hospitals-falling-to-bits-as-nhs-england-faces-record-repairs-bill-of-12bn> Accessed 10.1.2024.
5. Westbrook A. How Britain Put One of the World's Best Health Care Systems on Life Support. *New York Times* 7.12.2023. <https://www.nytimes.com/2023/12/07/opinion/nhs-britain-universal-health-care.html> Accessed 10.1.2024.
6. Cooksley T, Clarke S, Dean J et al. NHS crisis: rebuilding the NHS needs urgent action. *BMJ* 2023; 380: p1. [PubMed][CrossRef]
7. Gisvold SE, Røe OL, Bruun Wyller T. Er vi på vei mot et sengeløst, hjerteløst og todelt helsevesen? *Samfunn og økonomi* 2021; 2: 6–17.
8. Brean A. Den rivningsansvarlige. *Tidsskr Nor Legeforen* 2023; 143. doi: 10.4045/tidsskr.23.0103. [PubMed][CrossRef]
9. Brækhus LA. Økonomisk langtidsplan for Helse Sør-Øst vedtatt – tross bekymring for risiko. *Dagens Medisin* 29.9.2023. <https://www.dagensmedisin.no/bemanning-helse-sor-ost-rhf-helsepolitikk-og-helseokonomi/okonomisk-langtidsplan-for-helse-sor-ostvedtatt-tross-bekymring-for-risiko/588966> Accessed 10.1.2024.
10. Abbasi K. Sunak fiddles while the NHS burns. *BMJ* 2023; 380: p68. [CrossRef]
11. Espegren MK. Veien til bærekraftige arbeidsforhold for leger. *Tidsskr Nor Legeforen* 2023; 143. doi: 10.4045/tidsskr.23.0547. [PubMed][CrossRef]
12. Gray M. Et heftig år for helseministeren. *Dagens Medisin* 31.12.2023. https://www.dagensmedisin.no/helsepolitikk-og-helseokonomi-ingvild-kjerkol-politikk-og-okonomi/et-heftig-ar-for-helseministeren/606629?utm_campaign=2024-01-02%3A+%E2%80%93+Vi+kan+ikke+bare+forske+og+se+etter+kreftgener+%2F+Her+er+julens+viktigste+saker&utm_source=newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_content=header Accessed 10.1.2024.

Publisert: 16 January 2024. *Tidsskr Nor Legeforen*. DOI: 10.4045/tidsskr.24.0019

Copyright: © Tidsskriftet 2026 Downloaded from tidsskriftet.no 21 July 2026.